

CANADA

Quick Facts

Population: 37,694,085 (July 2020 est.)

Area: 9,984,670 sq km

Ethnic Groups: Canadian 32.3%, English 18.3%, Scottish 13.9%, French 13.6%, Irish 13.4%, German 9.6%, Chinese

5.1%, Italian 4.6%, North American Indian 4.4%, East Indian 4%, other 51.6% (2016 est.)

GDP (official exchange rate): \$1.653 trillion (2017 est.)

Source: CIA World FactBook (Last Updated September 2020)

Introduction

Canada is a free and peaceful society with a large and generally successful immigration program. Newcomers to Canada tend to learn the local language (English or French), integrate into the economy, adopt Canadian values, and develop a positive Canadian identity. Muslims are no exception, and most Muslim communities in Canada are better integrated than their European counterparts. That said, Canada has also earned an unsavory reputation as a terrorist haven. Terrorist groups flocked to Canada in the decades prior to the September 11, 2001 attacks on the United States, prompting the Canadian government to belatedly enact stricter anti-terrorism laws. In the past two decades, however, Islamist and terrorist groups have hidden amid Canada's immigrant communities — including its Muslim population. Stubborn and subversive Islamist groups have penetrated the community and established terrorist cells, fundraising operations, communal organizations, mosques, and schools.

Following two attacks on members of the Canadian military in 2014, the Canadian government once again strengthened its counterterrorism response through legislation (including the 2015 Anti-Terrorism Act, known as Bill C51). However, Canada's approach to combating Islamism has shifted once more under current Prime Minister Justin Trudeau, whose government has taken an active role in assisting the repatriation of Islamic State fighters.¹

ISLAMIST ACTIVITY

Before the September 11th attacks in the United States, terrorist groups traditionally used Canada's immigrant communities as safe havens and, occasionally, as bases of operations. These groups included, among others, the Armenian Secret Army for the Liberation of Armenia (ASALA),² Sri Lanka's Liberation Tigers of Tamil Eelam (LTTE),³ and Sikh separatist extremists.⁴

Canada's Islamist extremists generally fall into three broad camps: (1) Salafist, including supporters of al-Qaeda (AQ) and the Islamic State (IS), (2) Shiite, and (3) Palestinian.

In November 2018, a report by the Institute of Economics & Peace listed Canada as the 57th nation in its Global Terrorism Index. Since 2017, Canada has moved up nine places in those rankings.⁵ According to Canada's government intelligence agency, the Canadian Security Intelligence Service (CSIS),⁶ there are three primary ways in which terrorism threatens Canadian safety and security: 1) terrorists continue to plot direct attacks against Canada and its allies, at home and abroad; 2) terrorists conduct activities in Canada to support terrorist activity globally, namely fundraising to support attacks and military groups; and 3) terrorists use social media to reach and radicalize individual Canadians, who are then convinced to travel abroad to join a terrorist army and commit attacks, or to receive training in terrorist methods.

Despite the active threat of extremism in Canada today, the Ministry of Public Safety has recently revised its 2018 Public Report on the Terrorism Threat to Canada by removing any references to militant Shi'a or Sunni Islamist terrorism. Similar edits were also made to remove any reference to "Sikh extremism." This move should be properly understood as political in nature. must be viewed through the lens of political correctness in Canada. The Liberal Party of sitting Prime Minister Justin Trudeau relies heavily on the support of immigrant communities, and as a result has overlooked problems within them and equated any discussion or concerns regarding homegrown radicalism with racism and xenophobia. Indeed, the only type of terrorism the Trudeau government appears willing to name and discuss is "right-wing terrorism."

Al-Qaeda

One of the most prominent examples of al-Qaeda's presence in Canada relates to the Khadr family. Ahmed Said Khadr, the patriarch of the family, raised funds for al-Qaeda and was, at one point, the highest-ranking member of the group in Canada. He died in a 2003 confrontation with the Pakistani military, but his Islamist legacy lives on through his children. Two sons, Omar and Abdul Rahman, attended al-Qaeda training camps, fought for the Taliban and spent time in Guantanamo for terrorism. Omar killed an American medic, Spt. 1st Class Christopher J. Speer, during a gun battle in Afghanistan in July 2002. He was arrested and sent to Guantanamo Bay. In 2003, the U.S. released Abdul Rahman, who returned to Canada. In October 2010, Omar Khadr pled guilty to murder in violation of the laws of war, attempted murder in violation of the laws of war, conspiracy, two counts of providing material support for terrorism, and spying in the United States. In exchange for his guilty plea, a military tribunal sentenced him to eight years in prison and promised to repatriate him to Canada after he had served the first year of his sentence at Guantanamo. He was put under "house arrest" in Canada in May 2015. He has visited his still-radicalized family members in Toronto and has graced the front cover of Canada's cultural magazine, *Maclean's*, and was a guest on a popular Quebec talk show.

Khadr filed a \$20 million (CAD) lawsuit against the Canadian government, and, in July 2017, media reported that the Trudeau government had secretly settled this lawsuit – awarding Khadr \$10.5 million (CAD) and issuing an official apology on behalf of the government. The court ruling, however, only stated that Khadr's rights had been violated in 2003 when he was sent to Guantanamo, and did not order the government to pay him or apologize. Public opinion in Canada has been critical of the Trudeau government for this decision. On March 25th, 2019, an Alberta judge ruled that Khadr's sentence expired, entitling him to total freedom – including the ability to acquire a Canadian passport and travel without seeking permission from authorities.

In January 2013, an al-Qaeda-linked terrorist group took over 800 hostages at a gas facility in In Amenas, Algeria. During the terrorist attack, at least 38 civilians and 29 terrorists died.¹⁷ Two of the terrorists, Ali Medlej and Xristos Katsiroubas, were Canadian men and high school classmates from London South Collegiate Institute in London, Ontario. Both men were killed in the attack.¹⁸ Mauritanian authorities had previously arrested a third classmate, Aaron Yoon, who was convicted in July 2012 of having ties to al-Qaeda and of posing a danger to national security and sentenced to two years in prison.¹⁹ Yoon was transferred back to London, Canada in July 2013.²⁰

Al-Qaeda cells in Canada have graduated from planning attacks abroad to planning attacks against

Canada itself. In 2006, the Royal Canadian Mounted Police (RCMP) arrested eighteen men plotting to bomb the Toronto Stock Exchange, a military base near Highway 401 between Toronto and Ottawa, and Front Street offices of CSIS, Canada's security and intelligence agency. They also intended to storm the Canadian Broadcasting Corporation and Canadian Parliament, take hostages, and decapitate the leaders of each party. They planned to demand that Canada withdraw troops from Afghanistan. Another al-Qaeda connected plot to derail a VIA Rail passenger train near Toronto was thwarted on April 22, 2013, after an eight-month investigation.

Of the 18 men arrested, eleven were convicted of terrorism offenses.²⁴ The ringleader, Zakaria Amara, pled guilty, received a life sentence, and was stripped of his Canadian citizenship. Since taking office, however, Justin Trudeau has overhauled the government's ability to strip citizenship from foreign-born dual citizens convicted of terrorism charges. Amara was recently regranted Canadian citizenship.²⁵

Hiva Mohammad Alizadeh, an Iranian-born Kurdish refugee to Canada is considered the ringleader of an Ottawa al-Qaeda cell. He pled guilty to a terror plot in 2014 and was sentenced to 24 years in a federal prison. Alizadeh admitted that he spent two months in an al-Qaeda terrorist training camp in Afghanistan in 2009, where he received firearms and explosives training. He then smuggled 56 circuit boards, capable of triggering remote bombs, back to Canada. In recent news, it was discovered that a website belonging to al-Qaeda in the Indian Subcontinent (AQIS) was being hosted on Canadian servers. The Toronto-area company in charge of hosting the website immediately notified the RCMP, but was forced to shut down the domain on its own accord after police failed to respond to the incident on time.

The Islamic State (IS)

IS has generated interest in Canada since its emergence in 2014. A recent government report estimated that over 190 Canadians left their homes to join extremist activities in the Middle East, 60 of whom are known to have returned.²⁹ Several were arrested before they could depart the country, while a number of others were apprehended overseas.

Since its rise to global prominence, IS has also served as the inspiration for a series of extremist attacks within Canada itself. On October 20, 2014, Canadian-born Martin Couture-Rouleau intentionally rammed his car into a pair of Canadian Forces soldiers in a shopping mall parking lot in Quebec, killing one.³⁰ Just two days later, a second attack took place on Parliament Hill in Ottawa.³¹ On August 10, 2016, twenty-five year-old Aaron Driver was shot and killed by police while riding in a taxi to Union in downtown Toronto.³² Driver had previously recorded a homemade video and strapped a homemade bomb to his body. In his video, Driver said: "I give my pledge of allegiance to (ISIS leader) Abu Bakr al-Baghdadi, who's called for *jihad* in the lands of crusaders, and I respond to this call."³³ On June 3, 2017, Rehab Dugmosh attacked Canadian Tire employees with a knife and a golf club in the name of ISIS. A year earlier, Dugmosh had attempted to travel to Syria to join ISIS. Dugmosh was sentenced to seven years in a federal prison for her crimes.³⁴ And on October 1, 2017, Somali national and refugee to Canada Abdulahi Hasan Sharif drove a truck through a crowd, rammed a police officer and then stabbed him repeatedly, all while hanging an ISIS flag from his car window.³⁵

IS has also used Canada as a staging area for attacks in the U.S., most notably in 2016, when Canadian ISIS operative Abdulrahman El Bahnasawy attempted to carry out a bombing attack on Times Square in New York City. Bahnasawy pled guilty to conspiring with ISIS to bomb the city's subway system and to mass-murder civilians in the surrounding area, and was sentenced to 40 years in prison in December 2018.³⁶

Since taking power, Prime Minister Trudeau's administration appears to be taking a more conciliatory approach to returning IS fighters. In a 2017 year-end interview, Trudeau stated: "We know that actually, someone who has engaged and turned away from that hateful ideology can be an extraordinarily powerful voice for preventing radicalization." The Prime Minister has also pledged millions in governmental funds for a "de-radicalization" program for returned ISIS terrorists. 38

Hezbollah

The Iranian embassy in Ottawa had a history of funding and aiding a controversial cultural center that not only had ties with Hezbollah, but also served as an outpost for espionage and subversion. The Iran embassy regularly hosted and funded conferences for Iranian Canadians and invited guests only. These events sought to recruit, persuade, and intimidate sympathetic members of the Muslim community to join the Islamic Republic's network.³⁹ In 2012, the Canadian government posted a notice on the embassy door ordering all Iranian officials to leave the country within five days. The government also closed Canada's embassy in Tehran, recalling all Canadian diplomats, cutting diplomatic ties with Iran, and officially listing Iran as a state sponsor of terrorism.

The Trudeau government, however, has softened this previous hardline stance against Iran. For instance, it lifted some Canadian sanctions against the Islamic Republic in February 2016.⁴⁰ Trudeau had pledged rapprochement with Iran during the 2015 Canadian election, though he has yet to follow through with reestablishing official diplomatic ties.⁴¹

Canada still struggles in its relationship with Iran. In January 2020, the Iranian regime shot down Ukrainian Airlines flight PS752, which was carrying 55 Canadian citizens and another 30 permanent residents.⁴² The Iranian diaspora community in Canada was both devastated and outraged, pushing the Trudeau government to launch an investigation into the massacre. Trudeau was photographed just a few weeks later with Iranian Foreign Minister Javad Zarif at a summit in Germany, drawing harsh criticism from the Iranian community in Canada and beyond.⁴³

Palestinian Islamists

Hamas, the most influential Palestinian Islamist group, has a history of using Canada as a fundraising base, even after it was formally designated as a terrorist group by the Canadian government in November 2002. 44 A May 2000 Privy Council Office memo to then-Prime Minister Jean Chrétien identified the Jerusalem Fund for Human Services (Jerusalem Fund), which would later change its name to the International Relief Fund for the Afflicted and Needy, as a fundraising entity for Hamas. 45 In 2004, IFRAN was scrutinized by the Canada Revenue Agency auditors over fundraising links to Hamas, but was able to keep its charitable status by signing an agreement stating it would not fund any organization linked to Hamas. A later audit found that, between 2004 and 2009, IFRAN had "openly supported and provided funding to Hamas" while also engaging in "deceptive and misleading fundraising." A Charities Branch document highlights how IFRAN sent almost \$15 million to Hamas and related agencies during this period, leading to the government's decision to strip IFRAN of its charity status in 2011, and, in 2014, to add IFRAN to Canada's official list of terrorist groups. 48

Islamist community organizations

In September 2017, the Islamic Society of British Columbia was penalized by the Canadian Revenue Agency (CRA) for an alleged relationship with a Qatari organization that supports *jihadist* terrorism. CRA audit documents obtained by Global News found that the Eid Foundation of Qatar "maintained some level of control or influence over the affairs" of the Islamic Society, while also having alleged ties to terrorist organizations.⁴⁹

In 2018, the Islamic Society of North America (ISNA) was granted taxpayer funding by the Canada Summer Jobs Program despite its known funding links to Pakistani militants. The Canada Revenue Agency ruled that the group was responsible for providing resources to armed militant Islamists to fight Indian forces. The CRA believes that ISNA was using its charitable status to gain funds for political and armed efforts overseas. That status has since been suspended and the organization was ordered to pay a \$550,000 penalty. 151

Islamist parties have also appeared as political actors, particularly in Ontario. In 2018, the Islamic Party of Ontario officially registered with the province's elections office.⁵² Among its platform policies,

the party stated it hopes to establish Islam as Ontario's "natural religion," ban abortion, prohibit LGBTQ identity, and ban liquor, drugs, adultery, and gambling.⁵³

ISLAMISM AND SOCIETY

As of 2020, Muslims numbered just over 1 million, making up a slightly more than 2.5 percent of the country's total population of 37.7 million citizens.⁵⁴ A majority lives in Ontario and the Greater Toronto Area. Quebec hosts the country's second-largest Muslim community, the vast majority of whom live in Greater Montreal – home to many immigrants from the former French colonies of Algeria and Lebanon. Sizeable Muslim populations also reside in Alberta and British Columbia.⁵⁵

Radicalism can be found in some Canadian mosques and Islamic schools. For instance, the Salaheddin Islamic Center and Al-Rahman Islamic Centre, both in Toronto, have notable connections with extremist activity; the Khadr family frequented the former, and six of the terrorists in the cell that planned to storm parliament and decapitate the Prime Minister visited the latter.⁵⁶

The annual "Al-Quds Day" rally in Toronto is the most public example of pro-Islamist and anti-Semitic activism in Canada. In June 2018, the event featured hateful signs, speeches, and music that glorified anti-Semitic violence. The extremely violent lyrics of one chant specifically targeted Jews and called for the destruction of Israel. Al-Quds rallies are held annually across the world by those who oppose Israel. Toronto police investigated the anti-Semitic music video shortly after it took place.⁵⁷

ISLAMISM AND THE STATE

Canada passed its first anti-terrorism legislation, the Canadian *Anti-Terrorism Act* (Bill C-36), in the wake of the September 11, 2001 terrorist attacks on the United States. Before the *Anti-Terrorism Act* received the Royal Assent on December 18, 2001, the Canadian criminal code did not even formally define "terrorist activity." The *Anti-Terrorism Act* rectified this state of affairs by providing a definition of both "terrorist activity" and "terrorist group," and authorizing the Governor in Council, on the recommendation of the Solicitor General, to designate an entity as a terrorist group. 59

The Anti-Terrorism Act's prohibition of funding terrorist groups represented Canada's first measure aimed at curbing terrorist financing. Before the Act, people could legally raise money for terrorist groups in Canada and the Crown could only prosecute those directly funding a terrorist attack. However, because of the opaque manner in which terrorist groups use banks and financial markets, it proved almost impossible to connect donors to attacks. The Anti-Terrorism Act equipped authorities with several new tools to fight terrorism, including investigative hearings, preventive arrests, and new rules concerning information disclosure and rescinding a group's charity status. The Act amended the Proceeds of Crime (Money Laundering) Act to provide authorities with a way to monitor suspicious financial transactions that could be tied to terrorism. The Act also established a mechanism for rescinding organizations' charitable status if there are reasonable grounds to believe that it has, or will fund, a terrorist group. Following two Islamist terrorist attacks on Canadian Forces members in October 2014, the government passed updates to the Anti-Terrorism Act in January 2015 that broadened the mandate of CSIS and allowed various Canadian government agencies to share information more easily.

The actions of officials and politicians surrounding Prime Minister Trudeau have raised concerns regarding the country's current counterterrorism policy – as well as its permissive attitude toward Islamist sentiments in general. Two have lobbied to re-open diplomatic ties with Iran. They hosted an invitation-only roundtable event in Toronto in November 2016 to discuss Canadian-Iranian relations that was criticized for being stacked with pro-regime voices. When anti-regime protests broke out in early 2018, one stated on Twitter that the Islamic Republic's dictatorship was an "elected government."

Another example is Mississauga Liberal MP Omar Alghabra, who Trudeau appointed as the Parliamentary Secretary to the Minister of Foreign Affairs. He is the former president of the Canadian Arab Federation (CAF), an organization that was defunded by the Canadian government in 2009 over its participation in a conference with Hamas and Hezbollah delegates and for comparing Israelis to Nazis. In 2014, a Federal Court ruling upheld the decision, citing evidence that included a sign threatening to murder a Jewish child and a CAF-sponsored essay contest on the topic of "ethnic cleansing" in Israel.

Another member of Trudeau's Liberal caucus also created controversy over her affiliations with hardline Islamists. Shortly after Bashar Al-Assad's Syrian government unleashed chemical weapons against civilians, Liberal MP Iqra Khalid greeted Archbishop Atallah Hanna, an apologist and supporter of the dictator on behalf of Trudeau. Khalid introduced the Greek Orthodox clergyman to a crowd in Mississauga in 2018.⁶⁵ At the event, Khalid also gave a community award on behalf of the Prime Minister to Amin El-Maoued—a controversial figure involved with Palestine House, an organization that lost federal funding in 2012 due to "its pattern of support for extremism." El-Maoued was also part of a controversial and anti-Semitic rally that was investigated by police.⁶⁶

ENDNOTES

- 1. Alison Crawford, "Deradicalization must be tailored to Canadian cities, says expert," CBC News, October 7, 2017, https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/deradicalization-terrorism-extremism-1.4343689; Amanda Connolly, "Conservatives accuse Trudeau of smug approach to returning foreign fighters," *Global News*, December 4, 2017, https://globalnews.ca/news/3895418/conservatives-accuse-trudeau-of-smug-approach-to-returning-foreign-fighters/.
- 2. Andrew Millie and Dilip K. Das, *Contemporary Issues in Law Enforcement and Policing* (Boca Raton: CRC Press, 2008), 88.
- 3. Stewart Bell, *Cold Terror: How Canada Nurtures and Exports Terrorism Around the World* (Ontario: Wiley, 2005), 42.
- 4. Stuart Thomson, "Why Sikh separatism has re-emerged as a flashpoint in Canadian politics," *National Post*, March 16, 2018, https://nationalpost.com/news/politics/why-has-jagmeet-singh-struggled-to-address-issues-of-sikh-separatism
- 5. Institute for Economics & Peace, "Global Terrorism Index 2018: Measuring the impact of terrorism," November 2018, http://visionofhumanity.org/app/uploads/2018/12/Global-Terrorism-Index-2018-1.pdf
- 6. "Youngest Guantanamo Detainee Pleads Guilty," *CNN*, October 25, 2010, http://www.cnn.com/2010/US/10/25/khadr.plea/.
- 7. Public Safety Canada, "2018 Public Report on the Terrorism Threat to Canada", April 29, 2019, https://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/rsrcs/pblctns/pblc-rprt-trrrsm-thrt-cnd-2018/index-en.aspx
- 8. House of Commons, Standing Committee on Canadian Heritage, September 18, 2017, https://www.ourcommons.ca/DocumentViewer/en/42-1/CHPC/meeting-71/evidence.
- 9. "Khadr Family," *Global Jihad*, September 15, 2010, http://www.globaljihad.net/view_page.asp?id=902.
- 10. "Ahmed Said Khadr," *CBC News*, n.d., https://www.cbc.ca/news2/interactives/khadr/slides.html
- 11. "Youngest Guantanamo Detainee Pleads Guilty."
- 12. Michelle Shephard, "Omar Khadr Repatriated to Canada," *Toronto Star*, September 29, 2012, http://www.thestar.com/news/2012/09/29/omar_khadr_repatriated_to_canada.html
- 13. "Omar Khadr: rêver d'une vie ordinaire," Tout le Monde en Parle program, *CBC Radio-Canada*, April 21, 2019, https://ici.radio-canada.ca/tele/tout-le-monde-en-parle/site/segments/entrevue/114788/omar-khadr-justice-liberte-enfant-soldat-guantanamo-tribunal

- 14. Paul Waldie, "Trudeau defends apology and \$10.5-million payment to Omar Khadr," *Globe and Mail*, July 8, 2017, www.theglobeandmail.com/news/national/trudeau-defends-apology-and-105-million-payment-to-omar-khadr/article35623594/.
- 15. Éric Grenier, "Majority of Canadians oppose Omar Khadr settlement, poll suggests," *CBC News*, July 10, 2017, https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/grenier-khadr-poll-1.4198306.
- 16. "Omar Khadr walks free as a multi-millionaire," *True North Wire*, March 26, 2019. https://tnc.news/2019/03/26/omar-khadr-walks-free-as-a-multi-millionaire/
- 17. Angelique Chrisafis, Julian Borger, Justin McCurry, and Terry Macalister, "In Amenas: Timeline of Four-Day Siege in Algeria," *Guardian* (London), January 25, 2013, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/jan/25/in-amenas-timeline-siege-algeria.
- 18. Tonda MacCharles, "Clear leader of raid on Algerian plant was Ali Medlej, Canadian officials believe," *Toronto Star*, September 19, 2013, https://www.thestar.com/news/canada/2013/09/19/clear_leader_of_raid_on_algerian_plant_was_ali_medlej_canadian_officials_believe.html
- 19. "Aaron Yoon trying to readjust to life in London after time in Mauritanian prison," *CTV London*, September 18, 2013, http://london.ctvnews.ca/aaron-yoon-trying-to-readjust-to-life-in-london-after-time-in-mauritanian-prison-1.1460730.
- 20. Ibid.
- 21. "Toronto 18 Bomb Plot Chief' Jailed," *Al-Jazeera* (Doha), September 28, 2010, http://english.aljazeera.net/news/americas/2010/01/201011935438946391.html
- 22. "Another 'Toronto 18' Member Pleads Guilty," *CBC News*, January 20, 2010, https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/toronto/another-toronto-18-member-pleads-guilty-1.973703
- 23. Megan O'Toole, Stewart Bell and Adrian Humphreys, "I Don't Want a Book Written By Humans: VIA Terror Plot Accused again Rejects Criminal Code," *National Post*, May 23, 2013, http://news.nationalpost.com/2013/05/23/i-dont-want-a-book-written-by-humans-via-terror-plot-accused-again-rejects-criminal-code/.
- 24. Christie Blatchford, "'Toronto 18' Case Our First Sign that 'Good Canadian Boys' are being Radicalized Too," *National Post*, April 2, 2013, https://nationalpost.com/opinion/christie-blatchford-toronto-18-case-our-first-sign-that-good-canadian-boys-are-being-radicalized-too.
- 25. Stewart, Bell, "Toronto 18 terrorist will regain Canadian citizenship under new legislation introduced by Liberals," *National Post*, February 25, 2016, https://nationalpost.com/news/canada/toronto-18-terrorist-will-regain-canadian-citizenship-under-new-legislation-introduced-by-liberals.
- 26. Robert Bostelaar, "Hiva Alizadeh pleads guilty to terror plot," *Ottawa Citizen*, September 18, 2014, http://ottawacitizen.com/news/local-news/hiva-alizadeh-pleads-guilty-to-terror-plot.
- 27. "Hiva Alizadeh pleads guilty in Ottawa terrorism trial" *CBC News*, September 17, 2014, http://www.cbc.ca/beta/news/canada/ottawa/hiva-alizadeh-pleads-guilty-in-ottawa-terrorism-trial-1.2768944.
- 28. Stewart Bell, "How the Toronto-registered websites of al-Qaeda and the Pakistani Taliban were taken down," *Global News*, August 13, 2020, https://globalnews.ca/news/7255699/websites-of-al-qaeda-and-pakistani-taliban-taken-down/.
- 29. Public Safety Canada, "2018 Public Report on the Terrorism Threat to Canada," April 29, 2019, https://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/rsrcs/pblctns/pblc-rprt-trrrsm-thrt-cnd-2018/index-en.aspx
- 30. Erika Tucker, "Who is Quebec terror-linked suspect Martin Rouleau?" *Global News*, November 30, 2014, http://globalnews.ca/news/1626457/who-is-quebec-terror-linked-suspect-martin-rouleau/.
- 31. "Gunman yelled 'For Iraq:' Ottawa shooting eyewitness," *CBC News*, October 23, 2014, https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/north/gunman-yelled-for-iraq-ottawa-shooting-eyewitness-1.2810689
- 32. "Toronto's Union Station was target in foiled terror plot in 2016, Goodale confirms," *Toronto Star*, March 9, 2018, http://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/ottawa-shooting-the-face-to-face-en-

- counter-that-ended-the-attack-on-parliament-1.2812802.
- 33. Candice Malcolm, "Bill C-51 played a part in thwarting Driver's attack," *Toronto Sun*, August 12, 2016, http://torontosun.com/2016/08/12/bill-c-51-played-a-part-in-thwarting-drivers-attack/wcm/9cd11f57-7882-4941-ad93-f2fd61b1caf5
- 34. Paola Loriggio, "Jury finds woman guilty on all terror-related charges in Toronto-area Canadian Tire attack," *Global News*, January 17, 2019, https://globalnews.ca/news/4857479/rehab-dughmosh-terror-charges-jury/
- 35. "Detention video shows another purported ISIS fighter saying he's from Canada," *CBC News*, January 16, 2019, https://www.cbc.ca/news/world/canadian-isis-fighter-captured-propagan-da-videos-1.4981369
- 36. Canadian convicted of terrorism in U.S. gets 40 years in prison," *CBC News*, December 19, 2018, https://www.cbc.ca/news/world/abdulrahman-el-bahnasawy-sentenced-to-40-years-1.4952875
- 37. "Trudeau talks Trump, Khadr, ISIS and pot in exclusive interview with CTV News," *CTV News*, December 15, 2017, https://www.ctvnews.ca/canada/trudeau-talks-trump-khadr-isis-and-pot-in-exclusive-interview-with-ctv-news-1.3723920.
- 38. Douglas Quan, "'It is a battle for hearts and minds': Trudeau's \$35 million gamble to counter radicalization," *National Post*, June 11, 2017, https://nationalpost.com/news/canada/it-is-a-battle-for-hearts-and-minds-trudeaus-35-million-gamble-to-counter-radicalization.
- 39. Michael Petrou, "Iran's long reach into Canada," *Maclean's*, June 20, 2012, http://www.macleans.ca/authors/michael-petrou/irans-long-reach-into-canada/.
- 40. John Paul Tasker, "Iran sanctions lifted by Canada, but Justin Trudeau still faces 'delicate dance," *CBC News*, February 13, 2016, https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/trudeau-iran-sanctions-1.3442614.
- 41. Sohrab Ahmari, "Canada comes to its senses," *Commentary*, June 13, 2018, https://www.commentarymagazine.com/foreign-policy/middle-east/iran/canada-comes-senses-iran/
- 42. Levon Sevunts, "Countries that lost citizens on Flight PS752 assemble to press Iran for 'full reparations," *CBC News*, July 2, 2020, https://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/ps752-ukraine-iran-airline-crash-missile-1.5635555
- 43. "Trudeau attracts ire as he defends handshake with Iranian foreign minister months after plane crash," *National Post*, February 14, 2020, https://nationalpost.com/news/important-that-we-work-together-trudeau-defends-handshake-with-iranian-foreign-minister-months-after-plane-crash.
- 44. Government of Canada, Department of Public Safety, "Currently Listed Entities," October 20, 2010, https://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/ntnl-scrt/cntr-trrrsm/lstd-ntts/crrnt-lstd-ntts-en.aspx
- 45. Paul Lungen, "Group Claims Hamas Raising Funds in Canada," *Canadian Jewish News*, November 22, 2004, http://www.cjnews.com/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=5971&Itemid=86.
- 46. [46] Stewart Bell, "Muslim group appealing Ottawa's 'unreasonable' and 'unconstitutional' decision to list it as a terrorist entity," *National Post*, May 4, 2014, http://news.nationalpost.com/news/canada/muslim-non-profit-appealing-ottawas-unreasonable-and-unconstitution-al-decision-to-list-it-as-a-terrorist-group.
- 47. Ibid.
- 48. Ibidem.
- 49. Stewart Bell and Rumina Day, "Audit of B.C. Mosque charity alleges personal spending, 'relationship' with Qatar group accused of supporting terror." *Global News*, September 27, 2017, https://globalnews.ca/news/3762864/bc-mosque-qatar-terror-relationship/
- 50. Candice Malcolm, "MALCOLM: CRA-sanctioned Islamic charity got jobs grant," *Toronto Sun*, October 3, 2018, https://torontosun.com/opinion/columnists/malcolm-cra-sanctioned-islamic-charity-got-jobs-grant
- 51. Stewart Bell, "CRA suspends, fines major Islamic charity over concerns it may have 'pro-

Canada

- vided resources' to armed militants," *Global News*, October 1, 2018, https://globalnews.ca/news/4490892/cra-suspends-fines-major-islamic-charity-over-concerns-it-may-have-provided-resources-to-armed-militants/
- 52. Tarek Fatah, "FATAH: Coming soon, believe it or not Islamic Party of Ontario," *Toronto Sun*, JJanuary 1, 2019, https://torontosun.com/opinion/columnists/fatah-coming-soon-believe-it-or-not-islamic-party-of-ontario
- 53. Ibid.
- 54. "Canada Population 2020 (Live)," World Population Review, n.d., https://worldpopulationre-view.com/countries/canada-population.
- 55. Statistics Canada, "2011 National Household Survey: Data tables," *Statistics Canada*, n.d., <a href="https://www12.statcan.gc.ca/nhs-enm/2011/dp-pd/dt-td/Rp-eng.cfm?LANG=E&APATH=3&-DETAIL=0&DIM=0&FL=A&FREE=0&GC=0&GID=0&GK=0&GRP=0&PID=105399&PRID=0&PTYPE=105277&S=0&SHOWALL=0&SUB=0&Temporal=2013&THEME=95&VID=0
- 56. Anthony DePalma, "Six of 17 Arrested In Canada's Antiterror Sweep Have Ties To Mosque Near Toronto," *New York Times*, June 5, 2006.
- 57. Joe Warmington, "Toronto Police probe 'anti-Semitic' music video played at Al Quds Day rally," *Toronto Sun*, November 30, 2017. https://torontosun.com/news/local-news/toronto-police-probe-anti-semitic-music-video-played-at-al-quds-day-rally
- 58. Department of Justice, "About the *Anti-terrorism Act*," n.d., http://www.justice.gc.ca/eng/cj-jp/ns-sn/act-loi.html.
- 59. Ibid.
- 60. Bell, Cold Terror, 97.
- 61. Department of Justice, "About the Anti-terrorism Act."
- 62. Parliament of Canada, *Statutes of Canada 2015*, Chapter 20, Second Session, Forty-first Parliament, http://www.parl.gc.ca/HousePublications/Publication.aspx?Language=E&-Mode=1&DocId=8056977&File=4.
- 63. Michael Petrou, "Liberal MPs defend invitation list for Stephane Dion roundtable on Iran," *CBC News*, November 4, 2016, http://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/iran-canada-dion-engagement-1.3834592.
- 64. Evan Dyer, "Liberal MP Majid Jowhari's Iran tweets roil his heavily Iranian riding," *CBC News*, January 4, 2018, http://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/majid-jowhari-iran-tweet-1.4473817.
- 65. Anthony Furey, "Iqra Khalid story goes from bad to worse", *Toronto Sun*, April 18, 2018, https://torontosun.com/opinion/columnists/furey-iqra-khalid-story-goes-from-bad-to-worse
- 66. Ibid.